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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed August 29, 2014.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant was entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from November 10, 2012 through

January 4, 2013.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that James David Cates, now

age 40, became employed as a route delivery driver for the

respondent-employer, Harris Baking Company, in June 2007. 

Mr. Cates testified that he had formerly been “in perfect

health.”  The record indicates, however, that Dr. Dennis

Daniels treated the claimant at Three Rivers ENT beginning

April 21, 2010: “Chief complaint:  Abnormal Sinus CT....face

pain on both sides, left worse than right....This has been a

problem for seven months.  This is a recurrent

problem....Associated manifestations: recurrent bronchitis

and pneumonia.  Cough.”  The claimant was assessed with

frontal sinusitis, chronic; ethmoidal sinusitis, chronic;

and maxillary sinusitis, chronic.  It was planned at that

time, “The rationale for prolonged antibiotics was discussed

including the importance of the mucociliary transport

mechanism and reinfection.  The patient will be given a

three-week prescription for broad-spectrum antibiotics, and

then a CT of the paranasal sinuses without contrast will be

obtained, and the patient will return for reevaluation.”

A CT scan of the claimant’s paranasal sinuses was

performed on September 22, 2010:
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Mucous retention cyst or polyp in the floor of the
left frontal sinus with a tiny air-fluid level in
the left frontal sinus.  Mild to moderate mucosal
disease in the ethmoid air cells, greater on the
left compared to the right.  Focal mucosal disease
at the left osteomeatal complex does cause
occlusion of the complex.  Patent right
osteomeatal complex.  Mild mucosal thickening in
the floor of the left maxillary sinus.  Left nasal
septal deviation.  Concha bullosa in the middle
turbinates bilaterally.  

It was planned, “Because of the documented nasal

obstruction due to the nasal septal deviation, the turbinate

hypertrophy, and the extensive sinusitis unresponsive to

vigorous outpatient therapy, a septoplasty is recommended,

along with turbinate reduction/partial resection and

endoscopic sinus surgery.”  The claimant underwent a

septoplasty, turbinate reduction/partial resection, and

endoscopic sinus surgery on or about September 30, 2010. 

The claimant was released to return to work on October 6,

2010.      

The parties stipulated that the claimant

“sustained a compensable injury” on July 2, 2012.  The

claimant testified, “I was in the loading dock unloading the

product to the delivery of the store....I started getting

very weak, very nauseous.  I couldn’t hardly stand.  I

started throwing up, and the next thing I know, my lungs

started burning, and that’s pretty much - I threw up
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everywhere and the store had to finish unloading the truck.” 

According to the record, the claimant treated at Black River

Medical Center on July 3, 2012 for complaints of “Shortness

of Breath.”  The claimant was admitted to Poplar Bluff

Regional Medical Center on July 3, 2012:

REASON FOR ADMISSION: The patient is a 37-year-old
male admitted for pneumonia.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient 37-year-
old male, patient of Dr. Montgomery, who presented
to Black River Medical Center Emergency Room
on the 07/02/2012 at which time, he received 2 L
of fluid.  He presented at that time with extreme
weakness.  He is a truck driver and was unloading
a heavy load from his tractor-trailer (where it
gets up to 150 degrees).  He has not felt well
since then.  There was some nausea and vomiting
associated with his unloading of the trailer.  He
went home and continued to run a fever, developed
a cough and some chest pain and presented with
same.

PAST MEDICAL HISTORY: Remarkable for carpal tunnel
syndrome, mild depression, GE reflux disease.

REVIEW OF SYSTEMS: No recent tick bites, rashes. 
He has absolutely no significant findings on
review of systems.  

LABORATORY AND IMAGING DATA: Chest x-ray revealed
bilateral infiltrates....

HOSPITAL COURSE: The patient was admitted.  He was
placed on broad-spectrum antibiotics.  Blood
cultures, sputum culture, histoplasmosis titers,
tick panel, etc., were sent.  He failed to
significantly improve.  On 07/07/2012, he
underwent bronchoscopy which revealed findings
consistent with pneumonia apparently.  He was felt
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that open lung biopsy may need to be
considered....

Dr. Carl Lawyer performed a Diagnostic

Bronchoscopy, bilateral, on July 7, 2012.  Dr. Lawyer

reported, “No endobronchial masses were seen.  No areas of

bronchial narrowing were seen.  The appearance of the mucosa

was remarkable with very abnormal appearing marked erythema

of the tracheal and bronchial walls.  Aspiration of stomach

acid or bile with a chemical burn of the mucosa of the

trachea and bronchi might account for this

appearance....There were some scattered areas of 1 to 2 mm

ulcerations and small superficial erosions throughout the

trachea.  There was no edema, petechiae.  The size and

stability of the airway lumens appeared normal without

thrombi.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Pneumonia, organism unspecified.”  

The claimant was discharged on July 7, 2012, with

the diagnoses, “1.  Bilateral pneumonia, unknown organism. 

2.  Respiratory failure.”  The claimant testified that he

received temporary total disability benefits following the

compensable injury.    

A Chest Radiography, Frontal was done on July 10,

2012 with the following impression:
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Comparison is made to the prior exam of
07/07/2012.  There is marked improvement in the
right-sided opacities, and mild improvement in the
left-sided opacities noted on the prior
radiograph.  The rapid improvement favors
pulmonary hemorrhage or noncardiac edema as the
causes of the previously seen opacities.
The cardiac silhouette is stable.  There are no
pleural effusions or pneumothorax seen.    

Chest radiography was done on July 12, 2012, with

the following impression:

Compared to 07/07/2012 and 07/10/2012, there has
been continued improvement in the remaining
interstitial opacities in the left midlung zone
and both lower lung zones, which could indicate
resolving noncardiogenic edema, hemorrhage, or
aspiration pneumonitis.  No new consolidation,
pleural effusion, or pneumothorax seen.  Heart
size remains normal.  No thoracic skeletal
abnormality noted.  

A Radiology Test was done on July 19, 2012 with

the following findings: “The heart is normal in size.  There

is no pulmonary vascular congestion, pleural effusion, or

mass.  The lungs are free of acute infiltrate.  Impression:

1.  No active disease in the chest.”

Dr. Lawyer assessed the following on July 31, 2012:

1.  Chest x-ray is now clear.  We will rapidly
taper the prednisone.  He had been on 60
milligrams per day beginning 6 days ago.  Chest x-
ray from 07/19/2012 was clear without infiltrates.
2.  What appears as the organizing pneumonitis
found on transbronchial lung biopsy on 07/10/2012
at Barnes was due to the vomiting with aspiration. 
He will be on a prednisone taper at 15 milligrams
every morning for 2 weeks, 10 milligrams every
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morning for 2 weeks, and then 5 milligrams every
morning.
3.  He is to return to see me in 10 days.  His
diagnosis is aspiration pneumonia.  I told him
that I would expect that he may be able to return
to work at about 08/15 if he continues his
improvement.      

On or about July 31, 2012, Dr. Lawyer filled out a

questionnaire forwarded to him by a case manager for the

respondents.  Dr. Lawyer opined that the claimant’s medical

treatment and disability were related to the July 2, 2012

injury.  Dr. Lawyer wrote that the diagnosis was “Aspiration

pneumonia.”  Dr. Lawyer wrote that the claimant would be

disabled “until 8-15-12.”  Dr. Lawyer wrote that the future

treatment plan would be “Continuous steroid taper.”  

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on August 3, 2012.  The Accident Information

section of the Form AR-C indicated that an accident occurred

at Harp’s loading dock on July 2, 2012: “Heat exhaustion

caused by over exertion and no air conditioning which led to

vomitting (sic) aspiration of stomach acid which led to

chemical burns to the inside of both lungs, more on the

right than left.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on

August 9, 2012, with the following findings: “Portable

examination of the chest demonstrates a normal
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cardiomediastinal silhouette with clear lungs.  No focal

areas of airspace consolidation, pneumothorax or acute

osseous abnormalities.  Impression: No radiographic evidence

of acute cardiopulmonary disease.”  Dr. Lawyer noted on

August 9, 2012, “Chest x-ray was clear on 07/31/2012. 

However, he continues to have exertional hypoxemia.  I

advised that he not return to work at this time.”  

On August 15, 2012, Dr. Christopher Montgomery

filled out a questionnaire forwarded to him by a case

manager for the respondents.  Dr. Montgomery wrote that the

claimant’s medical treatment and disability were “likely”

related to the July 2, 2012 compensable injury.  Dr.

Montgomery appeared to write that the diagnosis was

“Pneuminitis/BOOP,” viz., “Bronchiolitis Obliterans

Organizing Pneumonia.”  Dr. Montgomery appeared to write,

“Pt. was working in a hot environment, overheated, vomited &

aspirated.  Pt with resultant pneuminitis pneumonia.”

On September 6, 2012 the claimant posted a message

on the Facebook page of Mingo National Wildlife Refuge:

“Hey!  We were up at Mingo Sunday and Monday We noticed the

gate to Fox Pond was open; that is why we returned on

Monday.  We brought our bikes and rode to the McGee

entrance.  We brought up two cars; parked one at Fox Pond
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and the other at McGee....”  The claimant testified on

cross-examination that he had ridden a bicycle “about two,

two and a half miles” and that he was wearing “an N95 mask.” 

A Radiology Test was done on September 11, 2012,

with the following findings: “The heart is normal in size. 

There is no pulmonary vascular congestion, pleural effusion,

or mass.  The lungs are free of acute infiltrate. 

Impression: 1.  No active disease in the chest.  No change

compared to 09/11/12.”    

A Radiology Test was entered on September 18,

2012, with the following findings: “The heart is normal in

size.  There is no pulmonary vascular congestion, pleural

effusion, or mass.  The lungs are free of acute infiltrate. 

Impression: 1.  No active disease in the chest.”  

A Radiology Test was done on September 20, 2012:

History: Congestion, chest tightness, short of
breath.
Findings: There is no pulmonary vascular
congestion, pleural effusion, or mass.
The lungs are free of acute infiltrate.  The heart
is normal in size.  The patient is rotated.   

The claimant was treated at Poplar Bluff Regional

Medical Center on September 21, 2012:

The patient is a 38-year-old male admitted for
chest pain and palpitations.
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HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Several months ago Mr.
Cates presented with severe pneumonitis following
exposure to a hot dusty trailer during the heat
of the summer.  He was transferred to Barnes
Hospital at which time he was told that he had
some sort of inhalation injury related to heat and
dust, etc.  He has been doing better. He
apparently has been doing fairly well from his
lung standpoint, breathing standpoint.  Yesterday
he developed some shortness of breath followed by
chest pain and palpitations.  He states he has
never had these symptoms before.  Otherwise, he
has been doing fairly well.  He denies any prior
history of chest pain.  

Dr. Matthew J. Riffle assessed “1.  Chest pain

with palpitations.  2.  History of aspiration pneumonia with

residual lung dysfunction.”

The claimant was discharged from Poplar Bluff

Regional Medical Center on September 24, 2012:

The patient presented with a sudden onset of chest
pain which was associated with some shortness of
breath.  He has been having a lot of shortness of
breath ever since being evaluated at Barnes
following an aspiration episode while at work.
Ever since then he has been having trouble with
his breathing.  After his initial pulmonary injury
approximately 3 months ago, he has been slowly
improving, although still quite dyspneic....

HOSPITAL COURSE: The patient was admitted. 
Cardiac enzymes were negative.  Echocardiogram was
unremarkable.  He was seen in consultation
because of his symptoms especially the chest pain
which seemed to be associated with shortness of
breath.  He underwent a cardiology consultation
with Dr. Zeb. The patient decided to proceed with
Cardiolite stress test which apparently
revealed some abnormalities.  He subsequently
underwent cardiac catheterization, which revealed
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no critical stenoses.  Following the cardiac
catheterization, he was discharged to home.

The claimant was assessed with “1.  Chest pain. 

Probably non-cardiac.  2.  Bilateral aspiration pneumonia

with residual reactive airways disease, improving.  3. 

Anxiety.”       

Dr. Brian C. Turrisi corresponded with the

respondents’ case manager on October 1, 2012:

The claimant is a 38 year old white male who
apparently has previous problems of asthma and
obesity.  The claimant is a delivery driver who
became ill while driving on 7/2/2012.  He
complained of nausea, some muscle cramps and
vomiting.  He was driven to the Black River
Medical Center for evaluation.  In the
emergency room, he was found to be dehydrated with
a temperature of 100.5.  He was given fluids and
his evaluation showed an improvement in his
clinical course so he was discharged.  However,
several hours later he returned to the same center
now with a fever of 100.5 and had given himself a
nebulizer treatment in the morning; it is unclear
whether this was done before or after his first
admission to the hospital.  The subsequent visit
had an additional work up including a chest x-
ray that showed bilateral infiltrates which
prompted him to be admitted.  At that
point, it was unclear as to the etiology of his
infiltrates.  He was then transported to Poplar
Bluff Medical Center the next day where another
work up was done including multiple serum studies
for various different infections including
histoplasmosis Lyme disease and a few others;
these were subsequently ruled out.  His course was
then further managed with a transfer to Barnes
Hospital where he underwent a bronchoscopy and
additional tests.  The bronchoscopy showed
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evidence of diffuse airway erythema and edema
consistent with an infectious process. 
Transbronchial biopsies were done which were
consistent with alveolar damage; possibly from an
aspiration pneumonia and/or viral process.  The
claimant was treated and, ultimately, his chest x-
rays improved over the course of a few days in the
hospital and he was discharged on 7/12/2012.  He
was subsequently discharged under the care of Dr.
Carl Lawyer, pulmonologist, who saw him in follow
up in the office several weeks later....The
claimant, as of a month after discharge, was still
being actively treated and is still out of work. 
In the course of his laboratory work ups in the
hospital, it was also found that he was
positive for Hepatitis C.  His initial arterial
blood gases that were done at Poplar
Bluff, it showed considerable high toxemia as
well; this resolved after he left the hospital. 
All subsequently cultures failed to reveal an
etiology for his pneumonia so it was presumed that
all of the laboratory data was completed.  The
only additional piece of history not pertinent to
the current hospitalization is that the
claimant has a previous chest x-ray in 2010 for
reasons that are not clear.  

Questions:

Question No. 1: “How long would it take for an
aspiration pneumonia condition to heal?”

Under normal conditions, depending upon the
severity of the aspiration, it can take anywhere
from a few days to as long as a month to a month
and a half for complete healing.  It depends on
the extent of damage and, in this particular case,
there was evidence on his chest x-rays that there
were signs of pneumonia in both sides of his
chest.  However, during the period of 
hospitalization, it was demonstrated that there
was significant improvement in his chest x-rays
over a serial period of less than a week which
would indicate that this was a more rapidly
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improving process rather than the more prolonged
process.  Aspiration pneumonias can vary
considerably in their extent based on the degree
of stomach contents that are deposited in the lung
after an episode of vomiting as was the case
here.  

Question No. 2: “What would be the residual issues
once the pneumonia had resolved?”

In most cases, there are no residual issues. 
However, there is a lot about this particular case
that is unknown as only the more recent
hospitalization has been presented here.  There is
evidence, by history, that this claimant had
significant comorbidities leading up to his
hospitalization.  It is obvious that he is obese
from his weight of over 285 pounds considering his
height, he has had history, supposedly, of asthma
prior to this admission and it was documented that
he is Hepatitis C positive....The exact status of
his health prior to his entering the hospital with
this acute admission is not certain; that is
important because pneumonias will take a variable
period to resolve based on the baseline overall
medical condition of the patient.  Extremely
healthy people who have no other comorbidities
would be expected to get better faster.  With the
date that is available from this review, the
expectation is that the pneumonia would probably
resolve within a four to six (4-6) week period,
but that is an estimate just based on the level of
improvement during the hospital course.  There are
no follow chest x-rays after he leaves the
hospital that are available for review.  The chest
x-ray is usually the last thing to get better. 
Clinical improvement usually in well on track and
basically back to normal often before the chest x-
ray completely resolves.  X-ray resolution can
take as long as eight to twelve (8-12) weeks in
some extreme circumstances.

Question No. 3: “What, if any, of the ongoing
issues are caused by or aggravated by the heat
exhaustion?
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This is probably the most difficult part of this
case to answer in its completion.  If you trace
back to the exact history of what happened to this
claimant, he was brought into the hospital with a
diagnosis of heat exhaustion based on some mild
dehydration and nausea and had an episode of
vomiting as well.  However, when you proceed
forward and look through the entire case, it is
conceivable that this claimant could have been
coming down with pneumonia during his first (1st) 
presentation to the hospital.  He was admitted
later the same day and showed evidence of gross
chest x-ray abnormalities.  Viral pneumonia can
cause all these exact symptoms as many viruses,
particularly influenza virus, often present with
muscle pain and tenderness and nausea and vomiting
and all the symptoms that this claimant presented
with in the first place.  It is unclear, even
after the full work up that has been done in the
hospital, what type of pneumonia this claimant
actually had.  The presumption is that it is
aspiration pneumonia and that is what the treating
physicians are calling it and it would be
difficult for me to dispute that.  However,
knowing what I’ve seen about the biopsy results
during bronchoscopy and the subsequent course of
his pneumonia, there is nothing about this entire
course that excludes the possibility of viral
pneumonia which can do exactly the same things
that we saw happening in this particular case....

Question No. 10: “If there are any other issues or
factors that I have not thought of in regards to
medical management of the case.

There are a few things that I would like to see
that are either missing from the record or haven’t
been done since the claimant’s hospitalization. 
It would be helpful to have another follow up
chest x-ray to see if there are any pulmonary
infiltrates remaining.  As mentioned previously,
there is no evidence of any pulmonary function
studies done on this claimant.  During the acute
phase of his hospitalization, that would not be
appropriate, but it would be helpful to know
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whether if there is any pre-existing pulmonary
function studies prior to his admission to the
hospital which would give us a clue to the
severity of his asthma and to see if there is any
indication that he had compromised lung function
prior to his pneumonia.  Now that he is in a post-
hospital phase, more than a month out from his
acute hospitalization, it would be helpful to see
if his pulmonary function studies now are showing
signs of abnormality....

The record contains a Medical Examination Report

For Commercial Driver Fitness Determination, dated October

3, 2012.  The report indicated that the claimant had been

“recently treated for bilateral aspiration pneumonia.”  A

medical examiner qualified the claimant to drive for one

year.  The claimant testified that he returned to work on

October 8, 2012: “I would sit in the passenger seat, while

they had another driver drive the truck....The first day was

wonderful, I was glad to be back to work.  The second day, I

had some [breathing] problems....My wife picked me up from

the truck in Corning, Arkansas, and took me to the

hospital.”    

Dr. Lawyer reported on October 11, 2012: “He

returned to work, had an episode of hyperventilation.  He

was quite short of breath, wound up going to the ER where

evaluation did not show significant abnormalities-see

records....ASSESSMENT: Asthma: I suspect this evolved due to



CATES - G206464 16

reactive airway dysfunction syndrome due to his aspiration

pneumonia.  This is my opinion on a medical basis.  His

problem at work yesterday may most likely represent a

hyperventilation occurrence contributed by his asthma. 

Whether this could be considered a component of a panic

attack, it is unclear.  In any case, I recommended that he

see a psychiatrist and referred him to Dr. Mirza for an

evaluation for diagnosis and the appropriate treatment

needed....I explained in detail to him and his wife that it

was quite important for him to attempt to continue his

occupational endeavors and that simply the occurrence of a

hyperventilation episode would not preclude him from

continuing to work if appropriate diagnosis and treatment

can be achieved, possibly through the referral of Dr.

Mirza.”  

Dr. Montgomery noted on October 16, 2012, “Pt has

a h/o BOOP, is back at work but is have a lot of trouble

with SOB and wheezing which he is using the Venotin one time

and Wed. he went to the ER.  Friday of last week and Monday

of this week he was fine.  Pt states that he is under a lot

of stress from his boss.”  Dr. Montgomery assessed Anxiety,

Pneumonia, Pneumonitis Due to Inhalation Food/Vomit, and

Reactive Airway Dysfunction Syndrome.  
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The testimony of Jeffery Cram indicated that the

was the respondent-employer’s Transportation Manager at the

time of the claimant’s compensable injury.  The claimant

testified that Jeffery Cram was verbally abusive to him

following the injury.  The claimant testified that Mr. Cram

also stated to him, “Quit bringing up your injury and the

truck problems.”  The claimant testified that his company

truck had “an air line leak.”  The claimant testified that

he notified a mechanic and that Mr. Cram “was upset because

I had called the mechanic.”  The respondents’ attorney

examined Jeffery Cram:

Q.  Did you deal with [the claimant] in the
context of his efforts to return to work
at Harris Baking?

A.  I did....

Q.  And once Mr. Cates returned, was he earning
his regular wages?  The same as his pre-injury
wages?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Was he working his regular hours, on his
regular route?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Can you briefly explain the relationship
between Harris Baking and the company that you
lease your equipment from?  I believe it’s called
Ideal.
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A.  We actually - Harris actually started leasing
in 2008 and previously the bakery owned their own
equipment and when they got ready to upgrade their
equipment they just went to a full service lease
where, we actually closed our truck shop.  And
Ideal Leasing did all the maintenance on the
truck....

Q.  Can you explain to the judge what went on
towards the end of Mr. Cates’ employment with
Harris, as far as his interaction with the leasing
company?

A.  He was - you mean like the final day?

Q.  Yes, sir....

A.  Bobby Hipp [with Ideal Leasing] called me and
told me that James had called him and just really
chewed him out and I - as soon as I got off the
phone with Bobby I called James and I asked him. 
I said did you call Bobby Hipp and chew him out? 
And he said yes I did.  And I said James, you
can’t be talking to our customers and our vendors
like that.  And he said well, I told you before
that this is how I am now and if you don’t like
[it] you just need to do something about it.
And he just blew up....

Q.  You made mention of a statement - of the
claimant stating this is how I am.  Had he said
that to you at any point in the past, before this
final ...

A.  Numerous, numerous times.

Q.  And what exactly would he say to you?

A.  He would just - he blew up on me all the time
and started just yelling and screaming and talking
over me.  And I never threatened him one time and
he said - he would say this is how I - I told you
this is how I am.  If you don’t like it,
you just need to do something about it....
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Q.  If claimant had not gotten into this verbal
altercation with the mechanic and he had not
gotten into this verbal altercation with you, is
there any reason that you can think of that he
would not have been allowed to continue working at
the bakery making his pre-injury wages?

A.  There would be no reason.   

James Weiser testified that he had been the

respondent-employer’s Fleet Safety Manager.  The

respondents’ attorney examined James Weiser:

Q.  Can you explain to the judge what exactly went
on with the claimant’s separation from the company
as far as conversations and actions on the
claimant’s part?

A.  He - it all started with his call, all of our
trucks are leased through Ideal Lease. And these
drivers have a mechanic’s phone number with Ideal
Lease should they have any safety-related issues
with the truck.  And James called the main
mechanic with Ideal Lease and was pretty, I guess
got into kind of a heated conversation with the
mechanic and I’m really not sure what the issues
with the truck were, how the conversation got
heated but then the mechanic called the
former Transportation Manager and complained to
him that, you know, our driver called him up and
was belligerent and vulgar with him and he didn’t
feel like that he needed to take that kind of
abuse.  That’s where it began.  And then our
Transportation Manager at the time, Jeff [Cram],
called Mr. Cates....

Q.  Do you have knowledge of Mr. Cates cursing Mr.
Cram in a telephone conversation?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Did he curse the mechanic from the leasing
company in that conversation?
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A.  Yes....

Q.  Mr. Weiser, these conversations that we’ve
discussed with Jeff Cram and the mechanic, were
those part of the bases for Mr. Cates’ separation
from the company?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Were there any other reasons that you’re aware
of?

A.  No.

Q.  If claimant had not gotten into these verbal
altercations and the separation had not taken
place, what type of plan did you guys have for him
going forward?  Was there any type of plan in
place for what he was going to do with the
company?

A.  No.  Just route delivery driver....

The claimant stated on cross-examination that

Jeffrey Cram “instigated” an exchange of profanity.  In any

event, the claimant testified that his employment with the

respondents was terminated on November 10, 2012.  Jeff Cram

informed the Missouri Division of Employment Services on or

about November 14, 2012, “James blew up on me numerous

times.  He would yell and talk over me and when I would try

to calm him down he would say to me ‘This is how I am, I’m

not going to quit, if you don’t like how I am, then do what

you have to do.’  After doing this several times, I finally
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fired him.”  Jeff Cram wrote that the claimant’s last day

worked was November 9, 2012.  

Dr. Montgomery noted on December 4, 2012, “It

seems that the patient has been fired due to the fact that

his injury on the job has rendered him disabled and no

longer able to function at his previous capacity.  I will

state again that the patient DID NOT have asthma prior to

the injury which is OBJECTIVELY substantiated by his PFT in

2010.”  

The record indicates that Dr. Montgomery examined

the claimant on January 4, 2013: “Lungs: Pt with scattered

wheezing with fair air exchange.  Assessment: Diagnosis:

Pneumonitis Due to Inhalation Food/Vomit.  RADS.  Diagnosis:

Dysthymic Disorder/Anxiety Depression.”  Dr. Montomery

stated, “Pt in my opinion has reached maximal medical

improvement and has a chronic medical condition.  I feel

that this is a direct work related injury.  Pt did not have

COPD prior to his injury.  Pt with normal PFT in 2010.  Pt

with chronic anxiety and ongoing stress as his financial

loss, debility, and lack of medication and frustration over

the process which the Work Comp insurer has put upon he and

his family.”  
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The claimant consulted with Dr. Dennis E. Daniels

on May 8, 2013:

I last saw the patient 3 years ago in 2010.  At
that time when I initially evaluated him, my notes
indicate that he had an elusive diagnosis.  At
that time, he was thought to have COPD and perhaps
asthma among other things, but these were all
suggestions for differential diagnoses.  The
patient had postnasal drainage as a prominent
symptom along with some coughing and throat
clearing....Dr. Potter is an ear, nose, and throat
doctor who performed surgery on his
sinuses....After that surgery on his sinuses he
took no more bronchodilators and required no
therapy and went back to work and continued to
work for a year and a half until the summer of
2012.  He states during that time the air
conditioner in his truck broke and he had to
unload the truck by himself.  He states where it
was it was 111 degrees Fahrenheit.  He had a heat
stroke that led him to have some vomiting and
he aspirated....At Barnes University Hospital he
had a bronchoscopy and biopsies and was diagnosed
with aspiration pneumonia and then subsequently
diagnosed with organizing pneumonia.  

The patient subsequently has not returned back to
his pre-aspiration functional capacity....

The patient explains and his wife confirms last
fall he attempted to go back to work.  He
basically was too short of breath.  He states he
was unable to perform some of the duties there and
no longer works in the trucking industry.  The
patient explains that he was wanting further
evaluation because after his nasal symptoms
were treated he seemed to have this continuing
improvement and then he had this aspiration and
just has not been the same since then....

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:...
Lungs: Clear to auscultation.  No wheezing or
rales.  No accessory muscle use....
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PLAN: This was a very extended visit and is a very
complicated case; however, based on the available
objective information, it appears as though the
patient had a history of tobacco use and stopped
smoking about 6 years ago.  Three years ago
the patient had some symptoms of severe nasal
infection.  He describes Dr. Potter even having to
do a bone debridement of his sinuses because of
that infection.  He subsequently improved to the
point where he was able to work and did not use
any bronchodilators.  He developed a heat stroke
and aspirated.  That aspiration has led him to
have BOOP which 2 lung doctors have diagnosed him
and have been treating him for.  He has been on
steroids.  Thus far, though, it appears as though
he has not had complete resolution of the BOOP
with the steroid therapy.  At this point in time,
we tried to do an ambulatory saturation test.  The
patient was only able to walk from the elevator to
the door and developed severe wheezing and had
to rest.  The wife and the patient both explained
that this is the main problem.  He just has severe
dsypnea on exertion which appears to be secondary
to BOOP related to his aspiration which according
to the chronology is as a result of him having a
heat stroke.  

I do appreciate the referral.  I also appreciate
the fact that the patient drove across state for
this second opinion and consultation.  I do also
appreciate the fact that I was able to see the
patient before this recent decline and now
afterwards and to me it really appears as though
he simply developed interstitial lung disease of
organizing pneumonia related to this aspiration. 
It is unfortunate and there is no way to have
predicted it, but at this point in time, I agree
with the management of Dr. Lawyer and with the
evaluation and management of Abed Itani, MD.  It
is my opinion that it is going to be very hard for
this patient to do any type of manual labor.  I
would classify him between class II and III on the
AMA Disability Chart from a pulmonary standpoint. 
There may be some subjective information with the
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treatment of his sleep apnea.  It is still too
early to measure that.  Another thing that I would
strongly urge is repeat pulmonary function tests. 
If they show that they are worsening, then he may
benefit from going back to the university hospital
for another biopsy to see if there are any
additional therapies or even experimental
therapies that may be available.  In the meantime,
I have instructed the patient to follow up with
Dr. Lawyer.  I will be happy to see the patient
again on an as needed basis.  

Dr. Daniels corresponded with the claimant’s

attorney on June 20, 2013:

You have made a request that I make comment on the
above-named patient’s percent of pulmonary
impairment as a result of his work-related injury. 
I have only seen this patient once since 2010.  My
recent consultation as discussed with Chris
Montgomery, MD, the patient’s primary care
physician, was largely focused on determining if
the patient’s bronchiolitis obliterans-organizing
pneumonia (BOOP) was a preexisting condition. 
Please see my note of 05/08/2013 from the
patient’s evaluation at that time.  Based on that
information and my one-time evaluation over the
last 3 years of the patient, I did mention that I
would classify him between a class II and class
III on the AMA Disability Chart from a
pulmonary standpoint and that was based on the
information I had available at that time.

The patient has seen a pulmonologist at Barnes
University Hospital and has also had multiple
visits and has been cared for by his local
pulmonologist who is Carl Lawyer, MD, in Poplar
Bluff, MO.  As those pulmonologists have been
following the patient since this new injury, I
believe they would be more qualified to classify
the degree of impairment he has suffered....
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Dr. Anthony S. Shen consulted with the claimant on

October 2, 2013 and gave the following impression: “1. 

Asthma more likely than not.  2.  Pneumonia x-ray,

bronchoscopy, and biopsy- proven July of 2012.  3.  Sleep

apnea April of 2013.  4.  Heatstroke, exhaustion July 2012. 

5.  Element of anxiety/depression.  6.  Reflux.  7.  History

of sinusitis that was operated on in 2010 with excellent

results.”  Dr. Shen gave the following impression on

March 24, 2014: “1.  Sleep apnea.  2.  Asthma with a very

powerful reactive component that responds well to

bronchodilators.  Does not appear to be at maximum medical

improvement at this time and not subject to rating as a

result.”   

A pre-hearing order was filed on April 14, 2014. 

The claimant contended that he was “currently entitled to

TTD benefits.  The claimant is entitled to impairment

rating, and has been returned to TTD status by the

authorized physician.  Further medical treatment should be

authorized.”  The respondents contended that “all

appropriate benefits have been and are continuing to be paid

with regard to this matter.  Respondents are unaware of any

outstanding issues that warrant litigation at this time. 

Respondents will amend their response subsequent to
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receiving the claimant’s Response to Prehearing

Questionnaire and specific issues are identified.”  An

administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the issues

of “additional temporary total disability benefits (November

10, 2012 through October 2, 2013 and January 28, 2014

through a date to be determined); continued medical

benefits; and controverted attorney fees.”

Dr. Shen gave the following impression on May 5,

2014: “1.  Asthma, improved with much less reactivity. 

Overall, the peak flows are about the same.  2.  Not on

maximum medical improvement, still continues to improve.  3. 

Appears to be compliant with all medications.  4.  Sleep

apnea.”      

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on August 29, 2014.  The administrative law judge

awarded the claimant several periods of continuing temporary

total disability benefits.  The respondents appeal to the

Full Commission.   

II.  ADJUDICATION

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing
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period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2012).  The healing period continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

the injury will permit.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark.

App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  If the underlying

condition causing the disability has become stable and

nothing further in the way of treatment will improve that

condition, the healing period has ended.  Id.  The

determination of when the healing period ends is a question

of fact for the Commission.  Porter Seed Cleaning, Inc. v.

Skinner, 1 Ark. App. 235, 615 S.W.2d 380 (1981). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “The claimant has sustained his burden of proof by a

preponderance of the evidence that he remained temporarily

totally disabled for the periods commencing November 10,

2012, through October 2, 2013, and from January 28, 2014,

continuing through the end of his healing period, a date to

be determined.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from November 10, 2012 through January 4, 2013.

The claimant became employed as a route driver for

the respondents in 2007.  The parties stipulated that the
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claimant sustained a compensable injury on July 2, 2012. 

The claimant testified that he became weak and nauseated

while performing his employment duties in hot conditions. 

The claimant was hospitalized on July 3, 2012.  Dr. Lawyer

performed a bronchoscopy on July 7, 2012 and diagnosed

“Pneumonia, organism unspecified.”  The claimant was

discharged from the hospital on July 7, 2012 with the

diagnoses, “1.  Bilateral pneumonia, unknown organism.  2. 

Respiratory failure.” 

Radiography of the claimant’s chest on July 10,

2012 showed that the claimant’s condition was improving,

with “no pleural effusions or pneumothorax seen.” 

Radiography on July 12, 2012 showed continued improvement,

“No new consolidation, pleural effusion, or pneumothorax

seen.”  A radiology test on July 19, 2012 showed “no

pulmonary vascular congestion, pleural effusion, or mass. 

The lungs are free of acute infiltrate.  Impression: 1.  No

active disease in the chest [emphasis supplied].”  Dr.

Lawyer stated on July 31, 2012, “1.  Chest x-ray is now

clear.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s chest on August 9, 2012

demonstrated a normal cardiomediastinal silhouette with

clear lungs.  No focal areas of airspace consolidation,

pneumothorax or acute osseous abnormalities.  Impression: No
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radiographic evidence of acute cardiopulmonary disease

[emphasis supplied].”  A radiology test on September 11,

2012 confirmed that the claimant’s lungs were “free of acute

infiltrate” with “no active disease in the chest.”  A

radiology test on September 18, 2012 showed “no pulmonary

vascular congestion, pleural effusion, or mass.  The lungs

are free of acute infiltrate.  Impression: 1.  No active

disease in the chest [emphasis supplied].”  Additionally, a

radiology test on September 20, 2012 demonstrated, “There is

no pulmonary vascular congestion, pleural effusion, or mass. 

The lungs are free of acute infiltrate.”     

The claimant testified that he returned to work

for the respondents on October 8, 2012 but that he continued

to suffer from breathing problems.  A dispute subsequently

arose between the claimant and the respondent-employer’s

Transportation Manager, Jeffery Cram.  The claimant

essentially testified that Jeffrey Cram was verbally

abusive.  Mr. Cram testified that the claimant was

belligerent and insubordinate and essentially dared the

respondents to fire him.  The respondents terminated the

claimant’s employment on or about November 9, 2012. 

Nevertheless, the preponderance of evidence in the present

matter demonstrates that the claimant’s employment was
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terminated not at his choice, but at the option of his

employer.  See Superior Indus. v. Thomaston, 72 Ark. App. 7,

32 S.W.3d 52 (2000).  The evidence also demonstrates that

the claimant remained within his healing period at the time

of the termination of his employment.  See Tyson Poultry,

Inc. v. Narvaiz, 2012 Ark. 118, 388 S.W.3d 16.  Because the

record shows that the claimant remained within a healing

period and was totally incapacitated to earn wages of

November 10, 2012, the claimant was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning November 10, 2012.  

Dr. Montgomery, a treating physician, opined on

January 4, 2013 that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement.  The Commission has the authority to

accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority to

determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that Dr. Montgomery’s

opinion is corroborated by the record and is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.  We reiterate the battery of

radiology tests beginning no later than August 9, 2012 which

showed that the claimant’s lungs were clear with no evidence

of acute cardiopulmonary disease.  A radiology test on

September 18, 2012 likewise showed that the claimant’s lungs
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were “free of acute infiltrate.  1.  Impression: 1.  No

active disease in the chest.”  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant reached the end of the healing period for

his compensable aspiration pneumonia no later than

January 4, 2013, when Dr. Montgomery declared maximum

medical improvement.  An employee is not entitled to

temporary total disability benefits after the end of his

healing period.  Mad Butcher, Inc., supra.

In addition, following Dr. Montgomery’s finding of

maximum medical improvement, Dr. Daniels opined that the

claimant had sustained a permanent anatomical impairment as

a result of his compensable injury.  Permanent impairment,

which is a medical condition, is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has

ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878

S.W.2d 411 (1994).  Dr. Daniels’ finding of permanent

impairment is additional evidence demonstrating that the

claimant has reached the end the healing period for the

compensable injury.  The Full Commission recognizes Dr.

Shen’s opinion beginning in October 2013 that the claimant

“does not appear to be at maximum medical improvement at

this time and not subject to a rating as a result.”  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical
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evidence and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota

Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999). 

In the present matter, we find that the opinions of Dr.

Montgomery and Dr. Daniels are corroborated by the record

and are entitled to more evidentiary weight than the opinion

of Dr. Shen.  The evidence demonstrates that the claimant

reached the end of his healing period no later than

January 4, 2013, the date Dr. Montgomery assessed maximum

medical improvement.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

November 10, 2012 through January 4, 2013.  The respondents

are entitled to a credit for any amount of temporary total

disability benefits already paid.  The claimant’s attorney

is entitled to fees for legal services in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing in

part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

                                                  
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman
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Commissioner McKinney Dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully dissent from the majority opinion

finding that the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from November 10, 2012, through

January 4, 2013.  The compensability of the claimant’s lung

injury is undisputed.  Further, the respondents have paid

all reasonably necessary medical expenses and temporary

total disability benefits related to this claim.  On

September 24, 2012, one of the claimant’s treating

physicians, namely Dr. Matthew Riffles, opined that the

claimant needed to initiate a gradual exercise program and

attempt to return to work.  Dr. Riffle noted that the

claimant’s Pulmonologist, Dr. Carl Lawyer, had provided

similar recommendations after obtaining a basically normal

breathing test.  Approximately nine (9) days later, the

claimant passed a DOT physical conducted by Dr. Gary Moffit,

and was cleared to return to work without restrictions. 

The claimant returned to work on October 8, 2012,

and worked through November 10, 2012, at which time he was

terminated for insubordination.  At the time that the

claimant returned to work, he was provided with a co-driver
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as a courtesy of the respondent-employer.  Otherwise, the

claimant was under no medical restriction indicating that he

required a co-driver at that time.  Subsequently, the

claimant informed the respondent-employer that he did not

need a co-driver and that driver was relieved of his duty.

During the weeks leading up to his termination,

the claimant performed all of his normal job duties. 

Moreover, the claimant worked his normal hours on his pre-

injury route for the same rate of pay.  Further, the

claimant admitted that pulmonary lung functioning testing

showed that his condition remained stable during the time in

question.

Based upon the above and foregoing, the claimant

has failed to prove that he was totally incapacitated to

earn wages from November 10, 2012, through January 4, 2013,

when he was found to be at maximum medical improvement. 

Moreover, the record contains ample evidence showing that

the claimant was terminated for just cause, or that he would

have otherwise continued working for the respondent-

employer.  This is reflected, in fact, in the claimant’s own

testimony.  

In conclusion, the claimant was able to work

during the time in question, and he was terminated for just
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cause.  Therefore, while the claimant has arguably shown

that he was still within his healing period from

November 10, 2012, through January 4, 2013, he has failed to

show that he was totally incapacitated from earning wages

during that time.  Rather, the preponderance of the evidence

shows that the claimant not only committed acts of

insubordination that resulted in his termination, but he

dared the respondent-employer to fire him for that

insubordination.  Otherwise, he could perform his pre-injury

job duties without restriction.  

Because the claimant has failed to prove that he

was totally incapacitated from earning wages from

November 10, 2012, through January 4, 2013, temporary total

disability must be denied for this period of time. 

Therefore, I dissent from the majority opinion.

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in part

from the majority opinion. I agree with the majority
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decision, except for the decision to terminate temporary

total disability benefits on January 4, 2013. I would award

temporary benefits from November 10, 2012 to January 4,

2013, and from April 30, 2013 to a date yet to be

determined.

Dr. Montgomery stated that the claimant was a

maximum medical improvement on January 4, 2013, and that his

pulmonary condition as a result was chronic at that time. On

April 30, 2013, Dr. Montgomery noted increased shortness of

breath as a result of the work injury. He ordered further

diagnostic testing, including an independent medical

evaluation by Dr. Daniels. On May 8, 2013, Dr. Daniels

determined that the claimant had severe dyspnea on exertion

secondary to organized pneumonia which was related to his

aspiration which was the result of his heat stroke. He

stated that the claimant developed interstitial lung disease

of organizing pneumonia as a result of the aspiration.

Manual labor of any type would be very hard for the claimant

to perform. 

On June 27, 2013, the claimant saw Dr. Montgomery,

who noted that the claimant has constant fatigue, daily

nausea and vomiting, chronic shortness of breath and dyspnea

with increased wheezing, and resulting anxiety. 
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On October 2, 2013, Dr. Shen evaluated the

claimant, stated that his pneumonia, obstructive airway

disease consistent with asthma, and weight gain with

resulting sleep apnea were all related to the heat stroke

and aspiration injury and treatment thereof. He made new

recommendations for treatment and affirmed that prior

treatment was reasonable and necessary. He stated:

... at this point he appears to be impaired and
not able to work. It would be my recommendation to
make the modification of his treatment as
described..., and then he should in 4-8 weeks
after initiation of the changes above, be measured
for impairment and pulmonary function test and
chest x-ray at a minimum. At that point, a
reasonable decision can be made as to whether or
not he can go to rehabilitation, return to work,
or if he has an impairment that precludes
returning to work.

In regard to whether the claimant was at maximum

medical improvement, Dr. Shen stated that “I think there are

good opportunities to improve his medical management, after

a 4-8 week trial.” 

Dr. Shen saw the claimant again on March 24, 2014.

He recommended additional treatment and stated that the

claimant was not at maximum medical improvement. The

claimant returned to Dr. Shen on May 5, 2014, reporting some

improvement with less cough and less attacks of shortness of

breath. Dr. Shen stated that he was not at maximum medical
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improvement and that he still continued to improve. He

planned another set of pulmonary function tests in three

months, at which time he would try to rate the claimant.

While Dr. Montgomery stated that the claimant was

at maximum medical improvement in January 2013, the

claimant’s symptoms had increased in severity by at least

April, which prompted Dr. Montgomery to order further

diagnostic testing and to refer the claimant to Dr. Daniels

for an independent evaluation. In October 2013, Dr. Shen

stated that the claimant was not at maximum medical

improvement and that there were treatments available to

improve his condition.

Dr. Shen’s October 2013 opinion does not

contradict Dr. Montgomery’s opinion regarding the claimant’s

condition. In January 2013, Dr. Montgomery felt that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement, but in

April, he was ordering diagnostic testing and further

evaluation. The claimant’s condition had declined between

January and October 2013, and once Dr. Shen’s treatment plan

was implemented, the claimant began to experience

improvement.

The claimant’s healing period and disability

continued from the date of his termination on November 9,
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2012 until January 4, 2013. The claimant has remained

disabled since that time. By April 2013, Dr. Montgomery had

returned to active treatment of the claimant, meaning the

claimant had re-entered his healing period. Dr. Shen’s

opinions confirm that the claimant was not at maximum

medical improvement between October 2013 and May 2014. There

is no evidence that the claimant had reached maximum medical

improvement at the time of the hearing.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with

but must respectfully dissent in part from the majority

opinion.

 

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


